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Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission  
Policy Committee Meeting Minutes 

October 5, 2017 
1:00 pm 

Department of Legislative Services Building 
Joint Hearing Room 

90 State Circle 
Annapolis, Maryland 21401 

Commissioners Present:  
J. Charles Smith (Chairman) 
Rachel Rhodes 
James Pyles 
Brian Lopez (Chairman of Commission) 
Barry Pope 

Commissioners Absent: 
Charles LoDico 

Staff Present: 
Patrick Jameson, Executive Director 
Heather Nelson, Assistant Attorney General 
Lori Dodson, Director of Compliance for Independent Testing Laboratories 
Mary-jo Mather, Director of Administration 
Myesha McQueen, Administrative Specialist 
Kristen Shreves, Quality Assurance Specialist 
Fakiza Rahman, Quality Assurance Manager 

Call to Order 
Chairman Smith called the meeting to order at 1:14 pm and welcomed the attendees.  

Approval of Minutes 
Chairman Smith asked if Commissioners had time to review the draft minutes of the September 
7, 2017 meeting and if there were any comments. Hearing none he asked for a motion to 



approve the minutes which was offered by Commissioner Pyles and seconded by 
Commissioner Rhodes. The September 7, 2017 minutes were approved unanimously. 

Public Comment 
Chairman Smith announced that the Policy Committee would be hearing public comment on 
limited issues, and asked that the comments remain on topic during the meeting and that he 
aware that there are numerous policies that need to be addressed and the Committee will hear 
those in the future.  

Out-Of-State Patient Issue 

The first topic upon which the Committee received comment pertained to the issue of out-of-
state patients’ participation in Maryland’s medical cannabis program. Prior to hearing public 
comment Chairman Smith asked if Chairman Lopez and Executive Director Jameson if they had 
any preliminary statements. Mr. Jameson began by stating that the Commission is aware that 
this is a very controversial issue, and that clarification in the regulations is needed.  

Mr. Jameson read a portion of the transcript from the May 22, 2017 Policy Committee meeting, 
where he had stated at that meeting that he had consulted with three Commissioners who were 
appointed as physicians as to what they thought about out-of-state patient access and the 
qualifying patient definition.  He reported that Dr. Horberg, Dr. Lavin, and Dr. Davies had very 
strong opinions on this issue.  Dr. Horberg stated that it was never the intent for out-of-state 
“folks” to be part of the program, and that the intent was that only Maryland residents receive 
this care and the medical cannabis be administered only within the State’s boundaries. Dr. Lavin 
stated that the Maryland Medical Cannabis program should be limited to patients who are 
Maryland residents only, and Mr. Jameson requoted Dr. Lavin’s statement:” I realize they are 
hospitalized and may be coming from out of state, but I think it is a lot simpler considering the 
current federal climate, to limit Maryland’s cannabis program”, and suggesting further that” proof 
of residency should be requested when applying for a card and picking up medical cannabis in 
the dispensary”. Further Dr. Davies stated that he recognized the same issues and wanted to 
add to the definition of “qualifying patient” that the definition only qualifies that they are 
physically present in the state while they are receiving the treatment, and administered the 
cannabis treatment while in the state. He also stated that the Commission did not want to put 
any of the patients at risk, and obviously they are all acknowledging that they know that it is 
against federal law to transport cannabis across State lines.  

 Mr. Jameson restated from the previous Policy Committee Meeting Minutes, that all physician 
Commissioners concurred that whatever treatment is being administered should be 
administered in State at a bona fide medical program. Mr. Jameson stated this is one of the 
issues that the Commission needed to resolve due to the ambiguity for out-of-state patients 
trying to register as medical cannabis patients and who did completely understand what the 
parameters are in this area. Mr. Jameson further added that the previous Vice Chairman, 
Commissioner Robshaw, among several points stated that “We intend that Medical Cannabis 
obtained in the State of Maryland has to be administered in the State of Maryland.”  Mr. 
Jameson also restated  Commissioner Sterling, at that at the last Policy Committee Meeting 
when Commissioner Sterling stated: “So the history of this is that the General Assembly in the 
2013 law or the 2014 law provided that you had to be a Maryland resident; they [the Maryland 
Legislature]  changed the 2015 law to strike out that to say “individual”, and we in our 
discussions in our regulatory approach came up with an effort to try to limit this to people who 
would be in Maryland for medical purposes. Commissioner Sterling continued by suggesting an 
amendment with language that defined “medical facility” and suggested that the Commission 
use new language which identifies the facilities or the particular outpatient clinic or professional 
office in which a written certification authorizes medical cannabis to be administered in 



Maryland. He stated further that this language would attempt to create a clarification that we are 
not requiring medical cannabis to be administered in the physician’s office if, for example 
someone is staying in a Maryland hotel, but the regulation would state that the written 
certification authorizes medical cannabis to be administered in Maryland. Commissioner Sterling 
then suggested at the previous meeting that this topic should be tabled until the next Policy 
Committee Meeting.  Mr. Jameson and the Commission are aware of what the Cole 
Memorandum (“Memorandum”) states and as a regulatory agency the Commission would have 
to abide by the Memorandum and did not want any federal involvement in the State of Maryland 
and would like to run the program legally.  

Chairman Smith continued the meeting by inviting public comment, indicating that comment 
would be limited to 3 minutes and that a verbal 30 second warning would be given.    

Public Comment * was heard from: 

• Jake Van Wingerden – SunMed Growers 
• Gail Rand – ForwardGro 
• Greg Pappas – Allegany Medical 
• Anand Dugar – Green Health Docs 
• Anthony Darby – Peninsula Alternative Health  
• Maggie Faver – CannaCare Docs 
• Marita Hardy – Grow West 
• Daniel Kulakowski – Steep Hill Maryland 
• Justin Pottenger – Arizona Facilities Supply 

Questions were posed by Commissioners once comments were offered.   

Questions relating to reciprocity laws, alternate solutions to prevent transportation of cannabis 
across state lines, were posed by Commissioners once comments were offered 

Definitions of Standards for Individuals and Entities for Registration and Licensing 

The second topic upon which the Committee offered the opportunity for public comment 
pertained to the issue of definitions of standards for individuals and entities for registration and 
licensing. Prior to hearing comment Chairman Smith advised that the current regulations contain 
language about demonstrating an absence of good moral character when it comes to pre-
approval of applications.  The Policy Committee feels that this language is rather undefined and 
does not give much guidance to the Commission. The Policy Committee is considering whether 
to leave the language as it is or use language that is more defined.  

There were no requests for public comment on this issue. 

Retention Sample Storage and Stability Testing 

The third topic upon which the Committee offered the opportunity for public comment pertained 
to the issue of retention sample storage and stability testing. Prior to hearing comment 
Chairman Smith asked Lori Dodson, Director of Compliance for Laboratories, for preliminary 
comment. Currently, per COMAR the grower or processor will store their own retention samples 
for testing at six month intervals. There has been proposed language that this will go back to the 
Independent Testing Laboratories.  



Public Comment regarding stability testing and retention samples were heard from: 

Daniel Kulakowski – Steep Hill Maryland 

Questions were posed regarding security of samples and quantity of samples by 
Commissioners once comments were offered.   

Disposal of Green Waste 
The fourth topic upon which the Committee offered the opportunity for public comment pertained 
to the issue of disposal of green waste. Prior to hearing comment Mr. Jameson advised that 
there are currently several sections in COMAR that address green waste. The Commission 
would like to make the language in COMAR to be more consistent and to further define the 
requirements.  

Public Comment regarding disposal of green waste was heard from: 

Gail Rand – ForwardGro 

Revocation of Licenses and Registration 
The final topic upon which the Committee offered the opportunity for public comment was on 
revocation of licenses and registrations. Prior to hearing public comment Mr. Jameson 
mentioned that the Commission may deny or revoke a license or registration if the applicant or 
licensee does not meet the requirements stated in the regulations. The Commission will also 
give the applicant or licensee the opportunity to appeal the decision prior to the revocation.  

There were no requests for public comment on this issue. 
Comment on off topic issues were heard from:  

Jake Van Wingerden – SunMed Growers 
Justin Pottenger – Arizona Facilities Supply 

.   
Adjournment 
Chairman Smith advised that there was no new business and that he looks forward to seeing 
everyone at the next Policy Committee Meeting on October 23, 2017. He adjourned the meeting 
at 2:20 pm. 

*Public Comments received are attached to these Minutes.




























































































